GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 25 May 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly 
Apologise


None
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/012

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the May general meeting. The Chair advised of their attendance at the Coronation Service, East Quay Pilates Charity Event and the Municipal Annual General Meeting. The Chair thanked Ms Heaton and Ms Kelly for their work on replanting the Promenade Pumping Station Garden and for installing the temporary fish waymarking from the Promenade to Michael Street shops prior to the TT festival.

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/013

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 2 May 2023. Ms Heaton proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/014

	Item 22/005 Declaration of Interests 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ declaration of interests had been updated. Mr Harmer asked for his appointment to Chair of the Peel Heritage Trust to be recorded.

Item 23/011 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported he received the following update from the Post Office on 24 May 2023:

The current Peel Post Office will close on 7 July with a new provider providing all the Post Office services by 10 July 2023. Tenders are currently being sought for the provision of this service with a closing date for submissions on 6 June 2023. The Post Office have given their assurance similar procurement timescales were successfully delivered when the provider of the Laxey Post Office services changed last year. 
The Town Clerk reported the Department of Enterprise had advised on 24 May 2023 the remaining cash point in Peel was a protected machine. The cash point must be retained until an alternative and suitable location in Peel can be found.

Ms Heaton proposed a letter of thanks should be sent to the current Peel Post Office provider and staff from the Commissioners to recognise the services they have provided within the Town. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Chair asked what was the current value of the Commissioners’ revenue reserve. The Town Clerk advised the reserve on 1 April 2022 stood at £774,000. The Chair asked for the Lead Member Committees to submit costed small project proposals to the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee to reduce the value of this reserve.

The Chair requested the Police should be invited to the next Commissioners’ Board meeting.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/105
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 16 May 2023 and the minutes from this meeting would be circulated to the Board. Mr Jones advised the lead members had opposed a planning application to form an access from a new garage behind Harbour Lights onto Queen Street at this meeting.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/016

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee met on 4 April 2023 and the minutes from this meeting were belatedly circulated prior to the Board meeting. At this meeting the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted that the Peel Market event held in the Market Place was a success overall. The lead members agreed that a street trading charge of £50 per annum for the 2023 season was applicable for this market and the Commissioners would not charge for each stall or for each market held.
The lead members thanked Vicky Gillings and the Peel Heritage Trust for arranging the Commissioners’ art display on 8 April 2023. 

The lead members agreed the type of children play activities including the services of a face painting artist, temporary tattooing/henna artist and performing clown for the family fun day event to be held on 30 April 2023. The lead members agreed the event should only be advertised locally and posters would be put up in advance of the event in the shops and local school.

The lead members noted the content of the letter dated 29 March 2023 from a Peel resident concerning the Commissioners hosting a Coronation event on 6 May 2023. The lead members noted at the Board meeting in March 2023 the Commissioners had agreed to support, where possible, any Coronation street parties organised by Peel residents through the provision of signs and barriers. The Town Clerk reported no applications for street parties had been received by the Commissioners. 

The lead members noted a Commissioners’ Coronation event was discussed at the March 2023 Board meeting and it was agreed tree planting was to take place to commemorate the Coronation. The lead members agreed to support the Campsite Warden’s Headlands family sports day event planned for 6 May 2023.  The suitability of a variety of tree types was being evaluated by the lead members and planting was agreed on the Headlands Field to coincide with the sports day event. The lead members agreed to clean the Headland’s park, provide the Commissioners’ portaloos and hire a marquee for this event. The Commissioners noted the equipment for the sports races would be loaned from the Western Athletics Club and local businesses. The lead members agreed a budget of £100 to provide refreshments for this event. 

The lead members noted the road closure applications had been submitted for the Promenade from Stanley Road to the Marine Parade rock face for the Commissioners’ TT event on 5 June 2023. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ had secured the services of two motorsport acts and a third was being sought for this event. The lead members agreed music acts were still required for this event and they were to be located within this closure area.

The lead members noted the road closure application had been submitted for East Quay and Station Place from Station Hill to Crown Street for 4 June 2023 to allow local businesses to occupy this area. The lead members noted the Police had been consulted on the use of this area and they had reiterated the businesses must gain their own licence if they wished to occupy the closed street for playing music or the consumption of alcohol.  

The lead members noted the Moddey Dhoo had submitted the Marine Parade road closure application for their event on 8 June 2023. The lead members agreed a continuation of the £300 funding support for this event and the use of the Commissioners’ Marine Parade tourism land and the Headland’s Field for parking

The lead members noted sand racing will take place during the TT festival on the 8 May 2023.
The lead members noted the date for the door step sale event had changed to 15 July 2023. The lead members asked if a street map could be prepared detailing the addreses registered with the Town Hall to take part in this event. The lead members asked for the guidance to residents for the doorstep sale to be made available at the Town Hall counter.

The lead members agreed the new scented garden at the Promenade pumping station would be included in the secret garden event on 15 July 2023. The lead members noted the hanging baskets would be erected prior to TT practice week. The lead members asked if an event to bring colour to Michael Street to coincide with the secret garden event could be arranged. This would include plant pots, decorating street furniture and decorating empty shop windows. The lead members were seeking the assistance of the Scouts, Peel Clothworkers School and the community in donating plant pots which would require picking up by the Commissioners’ staff.  

The lead members agreed Market Street and Michael Street would require a power wash to clean the area before this event takes place and that some of the bins/street furniture would need repairing. The lead members agreed a budget of £250 for this event.

The lead members agreed an increase in the financial support provided for the traditional boat weekend on 22 July 2023 from £700 to £800. The lead members agreed Fenella Beach car park could be closed to the public and used to host part of this event. 

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 2 March 2023 from the Yn Crunnaigh organiser. The lead members agreed an increase in the financial support provided for Yn Crunnaigh from £350 to £400 for this event held between 24 and 30 July 2023.

The lead members noted the Commissioners’ Technical Officer was meeting the Wildlife Trust to finalise the location for wildflower grassed verge treatment. The lead members noted the recently refurbished planting area at the Campsite on Derby Road would have wildflower seeds sown at this location.

The lead members noted the Campsite shower and toilet extension was scheduled for completion by the TT festival.

The lead members noted the water connection works would be completed for the installation of the shower opposite Bridge Street on 5 May 2023.

The lead members noted the content of the Ward Library Report. The lead members agreed to seek an increase in the Library book budget of £1,000 to £7,000. The lead members noted the Librarian new computer and modem was ordered and would be installed after consulting the Librarian.  The lead members requested power washing and repainting of the Library forecourt walling to create a usable outdoor reading space. The lead members noted works could be undertaken to provide an educational space in the back room and for the biweekly pop-up Lloyds bank meeting area. These changes may encourage increase use of the Library.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 14 March 2023 from the Department of Enterprise concerning their meet your street initiative. The lead members agreed to discuss this matter with a number of traders in town and to feedback their responses to the Town Clerk.

The lead member noted the content of the communication dated 16 March 2023 for a proposed event hosted and funded by Metabolizm on the Commissioners’ Marine Parade Tourism land. The lead members agreed more information and firm plans would be required to evaluate a proposal of this nature which would require the Commissioners’ support to proceed.

Item 7 Possible Mural Locations

The Board noted the content of the photographs dated 13 April 2023. Ms Kelly advised these photographs illustrated locations in the Town where she believed it would be possible to install a mural. Ms Kelly proposed three locations should be chosen this year with funding set aside in each forthcoming financial year to install addition murals. Ms Kelly advised where a privately owned wall was proposed a one off payment to the wall owner would be made alongside technical assistance in the preparation of any planning application documentation. Ms Kelly advised once the mural was installed it would then be the responsibility of the wall owner to maintain the mural. Ms Kelly proposed the best locations are the Market Place Shelter, Weatherglass Corner, Station Hill and Castle Street Gardens. Ms Heaton seconded these locations as being the locations the Commissioners should commence as their first priority. Mr Harmer stated the Albany Road Garden was another good location which should be considered. The Chair stated a cost for this proposal was required before funding could be allocated to this project. The Board unanimously agreed to prepare an estimate of cost for these works for evaluation by the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Committee. 
The Deputy Chair stated the existing artwork on Weatherglass Corner required removal and refurbishment. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee last met on 10 May 2023. The lead members agreed new football goal posts for West View Playground and the Headlands Field. The lead members agreed on the recommendation of the Manx Wildlife Trust to reduce the frequency of mowing on the turf hedges and verges on Poortown Road, sections of Oak Road, Castle Street Gardens and St Peter’s Gardens to promoted wildflower growth. The lead members agreed to remove the exercise equipment and install refurbished play equipment at the Headlands Playground from Close Caaig. The lead members agreed to enter a Commissioners’ float into the Peel Carnival.
Item, 8 Appeal to Locate Mobile Sauna on Inner Breakwater

Ms Kelly and Ms Heaton had previously assessed this application and took no further part in discussing this item.

The Board noted the content of the communications between 10 May and 12 May 2023 between the Lead Member Committee for Events and Commercial Innovation and Green Creek Hut Company. Mr Jones proposed the Lead Member Committee decision should be upheld because it was consistent with previous Board decisions involving the issuing of licences and the Commissioners’ actions to retain the maximum number of parking spaces following the implementation of the East Quay refurbishment project. The Chair stated additional information was required including the area required, type of sauna proposed and the locations identified for siting this facility. The Chair proposed the Events and Commercial Innovation Committee should write to the operator of the sauna to obtain this information and review their decision. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/017

	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 12 April 2023. The Deputy Chair advised a Lead Member Committee meeting had not taken place in May 2023 and the next meeting was scheduled for 2 June 2023. At the meeting on 12 April the following matters were discussed:

The lead members welcomed the new Administration Officer to Peel Town Commissioners.

The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officer’s works report. The Technical Officer advised the outdoor staff had been working on 63 housing jobs with 46 completed before the end of April. The Technical Officer reported that the planning permission was granted for the Town Hall car park. The hedge cutting and road gully emptying requested by the lead members was in progress at various locations. He advised a meeting had been held with contractors regarding wall repairs to St Peter’s church. The Technical Officer advised the wall at Heathfield house is privately owned and the maintenance of this structure was the responsibility of the owners. The Commissioners will need to write to the Department of Infrastructure to advise them of the dilapidated condition of this wall and the safety implications on highway users. The lead members requested an update on the condition of the wall at the bowling green. The lead members requested the washing and painting of the boundary wall at the Ward Library. The lead members also requested action to improve the condition of the vacant Atholl Street plot and the dilapidated buildings around the Town

The lead members noted the content of the March 2023 profit/loss report and compared this report with the approved budget estimates for 2022/23. The Finance Officer reported income was broadly in accordance with budget expectations. The campsite was currently showing a surplus of £48,000 although, some of this income was for the 2023 TT festival and would need to be allocated to the 2023/24 financial year. The Finance Officer reported the £18,000 Westlands recharge invoice had been sent and work was progressing on the final quarter commercial refuse invoices with an estimated income value of approximately £15,000. This would result in the additional rate and campsite income offsetting the £25,000 reduction in the recharge and refuse income. The Finance Officer reported the salaries expenditure was £30,000 less than the budget expectations partially as a result of staffing vacancies at the end of the financial year. The Finance Officer reported expenditure on services and works was in accordance with budget expectations with the exception of £70,000 overspend on Fees and Leisure costs and £34,000 overspend on Town Hall Costs. The overspend in Fees and Leisure was to pay for the campsite ladies shower block and utilities improvement works. This overspend will be balanced by under spends in Finance and Works Costs. The overspend in Town Hall costs is attributed to the 2023/24 insurance cost which must be paid before the end of March 2023 and would need to be allocated to the 2023/24 financial year. The Finance Officer reported a number of journals were required by the Commissioners’ Accountant to finalise the 2022/23 trial balance which are expected to show a surplus in the accounts for transfer into the Commissioners’ reserve.

The lead members noted the content of the Rating appeals’ rules reported by Treasury in their communications dated 05th April 2023.

The Lead members noted the content of Treasury’s communication dated 29th March 2023 advising that the Auditors would be renewing their contract this year with a 40% increase in costs. The lead members asked why this increase had not been notified prior to the setting of the 2023/24 budget and rates by the Commissioners.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from The Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture (DEFA) dated 11th April 2023. The lead members noted the requirement for the Commissioners to submit an annual climate change report. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ policies on grass cutting, establishing wild flower areas and electric vehicle purchase would form part of that report.

Item 10 Outsourcing Warden Duties

	
	
	The Town Clerk reported the Lead Member Committee for Finance, Operations and Staff Resource had asked him to seek costings for the employment of experienced staff to undertake the Town Warden duties following the seasonal appointment of a Campsite Warden. The Commissioners’ staff had identified a consultant who had provided these services to another Town local authority until 2019. Initial discussion had identified this consultant retained the expertise to undertake this specialist work and could provided between 10 to 15 hours with a vehicle per week outside normal working hours for less than £22 per hour. The Chair asked for the evaluation of this proposal to be delegated to the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

    

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/018
	Item 11 Consultation on the Removal of Low Value Coins
The Board noted the content of the consultation documents from Treasury dated 10 May 2023. Mr Harmer stated the removal of these coins would increase the costs of goods and services which would have an adverse impact on lower paid persons in our community and pensioners who prefer to use cash. The Deputy Chair stated this proposal would have an adverse impact on charity donations which had reduced when access to cash was reduced through recent bank branch closures. The Chair asked for these comments to form the basis of the Commissioners’ response and asked the Commissioners to send any further comments to the Town Clerk.

 

	
	
	

	ITEM 12 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/019
	Mr Jones thanked the Commissioners for attending the Municipal Association Annual General Meeting.

Ms Kelly requested the location of electric vehicle charging points should be discussed at the next Board meeting.

The Chair requested the planting of fruit trees at the undeveloped Reayrt Ny Keylley Playground site.

The Chair requested the exterior painting of the Commissioners’ properties at Boilley Spittal and Castle Court.

The Chair requested the replacement of corroded bins on Shore Road.

The Town Clerk reported he had received a quote for repairing the Chair’s Chain medallion on 25 May 2023. The quote for refurbishing the chip in the medallion was £579 plus VAT. The quotation for fully replacing the medallion was £1683 plus VAT. The Town Clerk reported updating the chain pieces and resizing the chain would be done locally and was not included in the price quoted. The Deputy Chair proposed these costs were acceptable and recommended the original medallion should be refurbished for display at the Town Hall and a new more robust medallion should be purchased for use on the Chair’s chain. This proposal approving expenditure of £2,262 plus VAT was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 7:51pm
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